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  Newsletter January 2016 

     

 
 
Our newsletter normally starts with a 

message from our Chairman; this time sadly, 

the message is about him. 

Mike Simpson died suddenly and 

unexpectedly on 24th October 2015 leaving us 

shocked and very saddened. Mike was one of 

the founder members of The Friends in 2011 

and after a year as Treasurer he was elected 

Chair at our first AGM in 2012.  

Mike was passionate about Lawnswood 

Cemetery and this was evident from all the 

time and hard work he put into his role as 

Chair, attending meetings and activities to 

gain knowledge and promote our group. He 

also represented the Friends on the 

committee of the city-wide Leeds Parks and 

Greenspaces Forum. 

Apart from chairing the group, Mike and his 

wife Janice (deputy Chair) attended our 

Ψ!Ŏǘƛƻƴ 5ŀȅǎΩ ŜŀŎƘ ƳƻƴǘƘ, joining the 

volunteers in doing a vast range of practical 

tasks in the cemetery. He was always a 

cheerful, kind and caring person and ever 

ready and willing to help. 

Despite living in Wakefield aƛƪŜΩǎ ŦǳƴŜǊŀƭ ǘƻƻƪ 

place at Lawnswood and the number of 

mourners on that wet and windy November 

day ς standing room only in both chapels ς 

bore witness to the respect in which he was 

held and his great popularity. He will be sorely 

missed. 

 
 
 
 

 
Mike Simpson 

 

 
Founder members 2011. 
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The Committee 
 

Members who attended the AGM will be 

aware that following the sudden death of 

Mike Simpson, our chairman, it was originally 

decided to waive the election of the 

committee until a later date. However we 

ǿŜǊŜΣ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ aƛƪŜΩǎ ŘŜŀǘƘ ŀƴŘ ǿƛǘƘ DƭŀŘȅǎ 

Strawbridge heading for an extended break in 

Australia, without bank signatories. So it 

became necessary to appoint Officers to 

comply with bank regulations. It was made 

clear at that meeting that it was a temporary 

arrangement until an E.G.M which would be 

arranged in April. Since then two resignations 

from committee have been received:  

Andrea Hetherington, one of the original five 

who launched the Friends, wrote its 

constitution, was its first Chairman, was 

responsible for our email address and 

Facebook page, our membership leaflet and 

for the past two years has been our WW1 

expert culminating in the production of the 

ά[ŀǿƴǎǿƻƻŘΩǎ DǊŜŀǘ ²ŀǊ {ǘƻǊƛŜǎΦέ aŀƴȅ will 

have been on the walks and/or listened to the 

interesting talks that she has researched and 

given.  

Alan Mann joined us at the inaugural meeting 

in September 2011. He was our social media 

expert and part of a duo who initiated the 

bench survey and spear- headed the current 

programme of bench restoration. He was a 

source of calm and positivity on the 

committee.  

Our thanks to Andrea and Alan for all they 

have contributed. They both hope to continue 

to come to Action Days, but they leave a large 

gap on the committee. Those remaining are 

convinced that we do have an important role 

to play, not least in unlocking Heritage Lottery 

Funds to aid the restoration of the vandalised 

section in the Victorian Cemetery ς which has 

been on our agenda since Day One. It is now 

our main objective. 

 We very much want the Friends of 

Lawnswood Cemetery to continue but we 

need additional committee members. Anyone 

who feels they can offer time and energy 

please get in touch with us before the E.G.M. 

Any help will be greatly appreciated. 

Extraordinary General Meeting details:  

 

Thursday 7th April 2016 at 6.30 pm at the 

Friends Meeting House, New Adel Lane, Leeds 

LS16 6A 

The agenda will be sent out prior to the     

meeting.                                                                                                       

       Ann Lightman 

 

Membership 

 
The Friends could not exist without the 

support of its members ς so, many thanks to 

those who have renewed their membership - 

and to our new members, a big welcome! 

 

Membership currently stands at 66 which we 

are hoping will increase as the year goes on. 

 

 To anyone contemplating joining us, it is only 

£5.00 per year and supports a great cause. 

You can attend events free of charge or at 

cost, receive a copy of our bi - annual 

ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ ǘŜŀ ǇŀǊǘȅ 

which we hope to host again this summer. 

 

Kate Vernon 

 

Committee members 

 

Beverley Forrest, Ann Lightman,  Mary Mills, 

Janice Simpson, Gladys Strawbridge  and 

Kate Vernon.  
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Action Day Update 
 

The main news is that Dave Blackham, the 

Leeds City Ranger who has led our Action Day 

group since October 2011, has moved to a 

new position outside Leeds City Council. He 

was presented with a gift voucher and card 

from the group and committee at the 

December Action Day. It was a rather special 

occasion, aided by the scones cooked by Mrs 

Raines and the cake supplied by Gladys 

Strawbridge. The presentation was made by 

Janice Simpson and Alan Mann. The group will 

miss his cheerful enthusiasm and willingness 

to contribute.  

 
Dave Blackham 

 

/ƘǊƛǎ wŀƛƴŜǎΣ [ŀǿƴǎǿƻƻŘ /ŜƳŜǘŜǊȅΩǎ ƘŜŀŘ 

gardener, led the team for the December and 

January Action Days ς the January one being 

on a particularly wet day. On both occasions 

the group tackled leaves ς in November to 

tidy up the area around the War Memorial 

ready for Remembrance Sunday and for the 

walk the following week. In January the beds 

in front of the chapels were tackled ς to 

better display the spring bulbs planted by the 

Friends. On both days a small team painted six 

benches per day ς the benches get power-

washed previously and then brought inside, 

where the wood preservative is applied. 

 
A wet Action Day, January.  Photo Ivor Hughes 

 

Peter Banks, the newly appointed City Ranger, 

will be leading our Action Days from February. 

Do come and welcome him to the group ς 

10am, main car Park on the A660, tools and 

refreshments provided (but bring a packed 

lunch if you like an early lunch ς the team 

usually finishes about 1.30).  

 

 
The Bench Painters 

 
Ann Lightman 



4 
 

New Guided Walk Leaflet 

 
Over the last year we have been working in 
conjunction with Douglas Louis of Leeds City 
/ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ Northwest Leeds Country Park, 
Green Gateways team, to produce the leaflet 
ά! ²ŀƭƪ !ǊƻǳƴŘ [ŀǿƴǎǿƻƻŘ /ŜƳŜǘŜǊȅέΦ  
 
This will enable folk to independently follow a 
trail around the original Victorian area and the 
1910 extension of the cemetery and learn a 
little about the history of the buildings and 
the names behind some of the splendid 
monuments to be found there. 
 
The map within the leaflet covers all 53 acres 
of the cemetery; however, you will be pleased 
to know that ǘƘŜ ǿŀƭƪ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘΗ !ǘ ŀ ƎŜƴǘƭŜ 
stroll it will take about an hour. 
 
The leaflets can be found in the cemetery 
waiting room and also at local libraries.  
 
 So, if you would like to spend a very 
interesting hour or two in beautiful, tranquil 
surroundings, this is the place to be. 
 

 
Kate Vernon 

Local History Fayre 
 

 
 
The above photo shows the Friends of 
Lawnswood Cemetery stand at the Local 
History Fayre... a Yorkshire Day event held on 
1st August 2015, at Brodrick Hall, Leeds City 
Museum. 
Ann Lightman, seen chatting to visitors, said 
"there was a steady flow of people most of 
the time. The photo of Ethel Preston's 
monument created the most interest, with 
several recalling seeing it in their childhood". 
Museum staff estimated that 1600 came into 
the museum between 11am-5pm.  

 

Forthcoming Members Outing 
 

Following our successful visits to local 

cemeteries including Undercliffe and the 

Jewish Cemetery in Gildersome, we are 

inviting members to go on tour again. We will 

be visiting Stonefall Cemetery in Harrogate on 

Saturday 16th April at 1.30pm.                                             

 

Richard Thackrah will take us on a tour of the 

cemetery focusing on the war graves. We will 

hear stories of the lives of airmen buried 

there and many Canadian servicemen. The 

walk is free to members; however you may 

wish to make a donation to the 

Commonwealth War Graves Commission. 

 If you would like to attend please contact  

Bev  Forrest on 07802 404918 or email her at   

bevforrest@outlook.com   

mailto:bevforrest@outlook.com
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Promoting Lawnswood Cemetery 

 
Our constitution, adopted at the inaugural 

meeting on 5th October 2011, states our aims 

ŀƴŘ ƻōƧŜŎǘƛǾŜǎ ŀǎ ά¢ƻ ŜƴƘŀƴŎŜΣ promote and 

protect Lawnswood Cemetery, including the 

monuments, buildings, landscape and burial 

ǊŜŎƻǊŘǎέΦ 
 

We seem to have been quite busy on the 

promotion front since the June newsletter! 

Activity can be divided into a number of areas: 
 

Walks around the cemetery:  In June, Andrea 

Hetherington took a party around Lawnswood 

cemetery as part of the National Federation of 

Cemetery Friends (NFCF) AGM weekend, 

hosted by Beckett Street Cemetery. Five 

members of committee attended the AGM 

which is an excellent opportunity to network 

and to learn from like-minded groups. Ann 

Lightman, assisted by Janice & Mike Simpson, 

ƭŜŘ ǘǿƻ ƻǇŜƴ ǿŀƭƪǎ ά[ŀǿƴǎǿƻƻŘ /ŜƳŜǘŜǊȅΣ 

Leeds, its variety, history and receƴǘ ŎƘŀƴƎŜǎΦέ 

The first was for the Festival of British 

Archaeology fortnight in July and was 

ǊŜǇŜŀǘŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ IŜǊƛǘŀƎŜ hǇŜƴ 5ŀȅΩǎ 

ǿŜŜƪŜƴŘΦ !ƴŘǊŜŀΩǎ wŜƳŜƳōǊŀƴŎŜ ǿŀƭƪ ƛƴ 

November was also a well-attended open 

walk. In addition both have shown the 

cemetery to private groups and the press.  

 

Exhibition Presence: Andrea was responsible 

for a display on the cemetery at the NFCF 

AGM, she also had a stall at the Royal 

Armouries  /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ 5ŀȅ ŜǾŜƴǘ ƛƴ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊΦ 

Ann did a display for Yorkshire Day (1st 

August) in Leeds City Museum where an early 

photo of the Ethel Preston monument was 

the talking-point. Information on at least one 

interesting memorial came to light as a result 

of the day. She also had a stall at Trinity 

¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅΩǎ bƻǊǘƘŜǊƴ IƛǎǘƻǊȅ CƻǊǳƳΦ 

 

 

Talks on the Cemetery:  In October 2015, Kate 

Vernon aided by Janice Simpson and Ann 

Lightman put together a PowerPoint 

presentation on the cemetery. This has been 

used on a few occasions with more in the 

pipeline. The length of the presentation varies 

depending on the group - from 20mins (for an 

after dinner talk) to about an hour ς for a 

history lecture series. Andrea has also 

continued to give talks, normally on WW1, 

though her work commitments now make it 

difficult for her to accept invitations.  

 

Press Coverage Articles (usually illustrated) 

featuring the Friends have appeared in a 

number of publications - North Leeds Life 

(three editions), Horsforth Squeaker (Jan 

edition), National Federation of Cemetery 

Friends & Civic Trust newsletters, plus the 

local parish magazine. Andrea has also 

appeared on BBC TV and Radio Leeds and in 

both cases did an excellent job promoting 

Lawnswood Cemetery and the work of the 

Friends.  

Finally, and not fitting into any of the above 

categories, Chris Simpson, Leeds City Council 

Bereavement Services manager, nominated 

ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ ŦƻǊ άtŀǊǘƴŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ¸ŜŀǊ !ǿŀǊŘέ ƛƴ 

September. We did not win, but it was very 

nice to be nominated!                

   Ann Lightman 
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Grave Spotlight focuses on  

Peter Laycock 1837-1905, an article by 

his great, great grandson Steve Sherwood 
from Wavendon, Near Milton Keynes.   
 

 

The life of Peter Laycock was one of struggle, 

perseverance and success. Peter Laycock's 

contribution to the city and people of Leeds 

was remarkable and his legacy continues to 

this day, remembered as he is by the Peter 

Laycock Industrial Estate and in the iconic 

photographs of his now demolished mill in 

Woodhouse Carr featured in many 

photographic works and displays. 

Peter Laycock was born into poverty in 1837 

and started work as a piecer at the age of nine 

in a local mill. This was a very dangerous job 

especially for a child, yet he was determined 

from a young age to succeed and extract 

himself from the poor conditions that 

surrounded him. 

A family story handed down is that one day as 

a young man while walking to work with his 

younger sister he said to her, "I'm going to 

persevere until I own my own mill not just 

work in one". With little formal education he 

undertook studies at the Mechanics Institute 

to better his prospects. It must have been 

ǘƻǳƎƘ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŀ ŘŀȅΩǎ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ 

he recalled being taken from his bed at 5am 

ŀƴŘ ŎŀǊǊƛŜŘ ƻƴ Ƙƛǎ ŦŀǘƘŜǊΩǎ ǎƘƻǳƭŘŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 

ƳƛƭƭΣ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƘŜ ǿƻǳƭŘ ǿƻǊƪ ǳƴǘƛƭ άǘƘŜ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎ 

ǿŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜŘέΦ Iƛǎ ƘŀǊŘ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ 

motivation was rewarded when in 1875 (aged 

38), he bought Perseverance Mill, Woodhouse 

Carr and turned it into a prosperous woollen 

& finishing mill with, in 1888, 79 looms and a 

workforce of 160. He also, at that time, had a 

further mill in Beeston employing 50 and a 

warehouse at 10 York Place, Leeds. 

 

He was also very active in local politics, being 

both a Liberal councillor and a city alderman. 

In all he fought 22 elections and was well 

respected by both his colleagues and his 

Conservative opponents. 

 

Perseverance Mills 

Peter Laycock was a no-nonsense 

Yorkshireman, somewhat stern but kind and 

generous as well. His popularity was shown at 
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his funeral in 1867 where hundreds of people 

lined the route to the United Methodist Free 

Church in Headingley, while the church itself 

was full. A strong supporter of the 

Temperance Movement, a devout churchgoer 

and an advocate of decent working conditions 

for the ordinary people of Leeds, he was 

fondly remembered with affection and 

gratitude. The Leeds Mercury observed that 

ƘŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ άǎŜƭŦ-maŘŜέ Ƴŀƴ ǿƘƻ ƻǿŜŘ Ƙƛǎ 

advancement to his own ability and industry. 

IŜ ǿŀǎ ǎŀƛŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ άƘƛƎƘŜǎǘ ŜǎǘŜŜƳ 

ŀƴŘ ŀŦŦŜŎǘƛƻƴέ ŀƴŘ άƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ǇƻǇǳƭŀǊ 

ƳŜƴ ƛƴ [ŜŜŘǎέΦ ¢ƘŜ ƳƛƴƛǎǘŜǊ ƻŦŦƛŎƛŀǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ 

memorial service at the Working Men's 

Temperance Society, the Rev R.W. Redfern 

ǎŀƛŘΣ ϦƘŜ ǿŀǎ άƻǾŜǊŦƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ǇŜǊǎƻƴŀƭ 

kindness; a man of laughter and tears, who 

could denounce wrong with the thunderings 

of the Lord, who could be as bold as a lion in 

fighting the unpopular cause but who was as 

tender as a woman when he heard the cry of 

distress. Was not that why people loved 

ƘƛƳΚέ 

 

Peter Laycock married three times and had 

three sons and one daughter by his second 

wife and one daughter from his first. It is from 

his daughter Emily by his first wife Julia that I 

am descended, as she married my great 

grandfather Henry Sherwood in 1892. The 

Sherwoods themselves were part of the 

burgeoning Victorian cloth trade in Leeds and 

had several branches of the family in the city. 

Fungi in Lawnswood Cemetery 
 
By Mary Larner, Mid-Yorkshire Fungus Group 

 
For a fungus-recorder, Lawnswood provides a 
wonderful hunting-ground with its mixture of 
lawns, shrubbery, woodchip, soil and the 
variety of trees.  
A few of our group have been looking for and 
recording the fungi for three years now, 
monthly when possible, but mostly in the 

autumn when the season really gets going, 
although fungi - άǎǘŀƭƪŜŘ ƳǳǎƘǊƻƻƳǎέ ŀƴŘ 
άǎǇƻǘǎ ƻƴ ōŀǊƪ ŀƴŘ ƭŜŀǾŜǎέ ƻŎŎǳǊ ŀƭƭ ȅŜŀǊ 
round. 
 
We have identified over 150 species, some 
common like the brightly-coloured Russula 
family, the Brittlegills, and the smaller 
colourful ones in lawns, the Waxcaps with 
names like The Ballerina and The Parrot. In 
the lawns too you find Clubs and Corals, 
white, yellow and apricot; on branches, jelly-
like fungi such as Jelly-Ear or Witches Butter; 
or in a boggy area, Leotia lubrica, the 
Jellybaby. There are Turkey-tails in fans on 
fallen logs or, on dead or dying Birch, the 
Birch Polypore, a white spongy-looking 
excrescence. 
 
aƻǎǘ ŦǳƴƎƛ ƭƛǾŜ ƛƴ ǎȅƳōƛƻǎƛǎ ŀƴŘ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŎŀǳǎŜ 
the decay ς apart from the Honey Fungus 
which is bad news for trees. There are actually 
not so many really poisonous ones ς ōǳǘ ŘƻƴΩǘ 
experiment!  Most are, I think, simply 
uninteresting, but there are Blewits and Ceps 
growing here. 
 
A couple of interesting things to end with: the 
Blushing Bracket is growing on Cherry, when it 
usually occurs on Willow, and even a Birch 
Polypore migrated from a Birch two feet away 
from its home to the Willow. In 2014 we 
found a quite rare fungus growing on soil at 
the edge of a shrubbery bed: Cyathus striatus, 
ǘƘŜ CƭǳǘŜŘ .ƛǊŘǎΩ bŜǎǘΣ ƴƻǘ ŦƻǳƴŘ ƛƴ нлмрΣ ōǳǘ 
ǿŜΩǊŜ ƪŜŜǇƛƴƎ ŀ ƭƻƻƪ-out.  
 

 
Birds Nest Fungus 
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World War 1 in Lawnswood 

Since the last newsletter a number of events 

related to the Great War have taken place. 

 

 The first of these was on 19th August, when 

the Commemorative Bench was unveiled by 

Cllr. Barry Anderson who was welcomed by 

Vice-Chairman, Janice Simpson. 

 The bench which is adjacent to the War 

Memorial garden had been funded jointly by 

the Friends and Leeds City Council Outer 

North West Community committee. Attending 

the unveiling were members of the Friends 

and the British Legion.  

 

 

Cllr. Barry Anderson with Janice Simpson 

(seated). Members of the Friends stand 

behind with British Legion members. 

The next event was on 28th September at 

Leeds University. Below is an extract from the 

press release -   

A walk round Lawnswood Cemetery gives 

some idea of just how deeply involved the city 

of Leeds was in the First World War.  Leeds 

provided not only thousands of soldiers but 

hundreds of thousands of boots, shells and 

uniforms to the Allied cause, along with 

hospitals to treat the wounded.  

The Friends of Lawnswood Cemetery recently 

celebrated the launch at the University of 

Leeds of a book telling some of these stories.  

Produced with a grant from the Heritage 

Lottery Fund, ά[ŀǿƴǎǿƻƻŘΩǎ DǊŜŀǘ ²ŀǊ 

{ǘƻǊƛŜǎέ has been written by Andrea 

Hetherington, a founder member of the 

Friends group.  

 

!ƴŘǊŜŀ ǎŀƛŘ ά¢ƘŜ ōƻƻƪ ƛǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ 

experience of the First World War as 

represented by the memorials at the 

Cemetery. From the Leeds Pals to the 

ƛƴŦƭǳŜƴȊŀ ŜǇƛŘŜƳƛŎΣ ŀ DŜǊƳŀƴ ǎƻƭŘƛŜǊΩǎ 

experience, and the astonishing sacrifices of 

some Leeds families, this book uncovers some 

of the fascinating First World War tales to be 

ŦƻǳƴŘ ŀǘ [ŀǿƴǎǿƻƻŘΦέ   

Photo by Vicky Mathers     


